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Abstract 

One of the main objectives of the European transport strategy in its 2011 White Paper is to help establish a transport 
system that enhances competitiveness of European countries. By performing a methodological study, analysing 
several European transport infrastructure investment cases and conducting a review on various assessment tools, we 
clarify the relationship between transport infrastructure investment and its wider economic impacts, namely 
competitiveness and economic growth, we make synthesis of some proposed improvement of the methodology used 
to assess these impact as well as some recommendations on assessing European Union (EU) policy in transport 
infrastructure investment in respect of competitiveness and economic growth. 
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Furthermore competitiveness can be considered at any regional scale – nations, supranational bodies (such as the 
EU), and at any subnational level. Since institutions are generally assumed to play a role in regional competitiveness 
(Rodrik et al., 2004) a regional level without governmental institutions may be less appropriate. However, any 
spatial grouping of firms can be analyzed. In this study, as seen later on in the analysis of cases, we particularly 
looked at the subnational level, since this is where infrastructural investments take place. At the European scale, 
several large investments cover multiple sub-national regions. Yet in the end, these also amount to a string of regions 
that are connected, and within a country or a group of countries, the positive effects of these investments are 
invariably found in some places and not in others. Of course, these local effects can easily be added up to calculate a 
national or European effect; in fact, large-scale infrastructure investments in European regions are mostly intended 
to benefit the Union or even the continent as a whole. 

Finally, the core concept in competition is a productivity difference. Classical economic models assume that such 
differences across regions do not exist. It was with the introduction of so-called endogenous growth models that 
structural differences in productivity were acknowledged. Technically, in these models regions (most often 
countries) evolve over time towards an estimated steady-state, which is predicted from region-specific factors. 

Gardiner et al. 2004 organize competitiveness in a triangle (partly based on Lengyel, 2004), which we reproduce 
Figure 1. Gardiner et al. acknowledge the position of living standards and quality of life as a “target outcome” – 
hence, not part of competitiveness per se. Competitiveness itself is revealed in term of labour productivity, lack of 
unemployment and a high regional GDP (“Gross Regional Product” or GRP), and these also are not the knobs that 
policy can turn. The factors that actually constitute competitiveness, and we could call these the “critical” factors or 
success determinants, are found at the bottom of their pyramid: these are culture, human capital (“skills”), 
accessibility, and some others. We see that accessibility is listed as factors or determinants that contribute to the 
(regional) competitiveness. The accessibility, transport networks and geographical location of successful regions 
seem to be more advantageous than that of other regions. 

 

Figure 1Competitiveness triangle of Gardiner et al. (2004)	

Concerning the development factors, Lengyel mentions factors that together provide an indication for the regional 
competitiveness. These indicators comprise research and technological development (RTD), small and medium sized 
enterprises (SME), foreign direct investment (FDI), infrastructure and human capital, and institutions and social 
capital. Infrastructure is regarded as to serve competitiveness rather than improve competitiveness, by catering the 
needs of local sectors and clusters. 
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1. Introduction 

The objective of getting out of the crisis together with the urgent need to remain highly competitive especially 
against the new emerging economies has made Europe’s competitiveness and economic performance fundamental 
issues in the recent years. European Commission’s Transport White Paper 2011 has summarized the main objective 
of European transport strategy which is to help establish a system that underpins European economic progress, 
enhances competitiveness and offers high quality mobility services while using resources more efficiently.  

Given the above challenges and strategy setting, it is obvious that stronger role and bigger contribution of the 
transport sector in the improvement of European economic growth and competitiveness are highly expected. In 
consequence it is also essential first to clarify the relationship between the transport sector and the economic growth 
and the competitiveness and second, to elaborate a working framework so that transport policy intervention can 
effectively improve European economic growth and competitiveness. 

Our aim in this paper is twofold. First we aim at clarifying the relationship between transport infrastructure 
investment and its wider economic impacts, namely competitiveness and economic growth in particular and second, 
at synthesizing some proposed improvement of the methodology used to assess the impacts of investment in 
transport infrastructures especially on competitiveness and economic growth. 

To achieve the above objectives, we have first conducted a methodological study aiming at defining the issue of 
competitiveness, clarifying the relationship between investment in transport infrastructure projects and the defined 
competitiveness and finally, at exploring the state of assessment methods used to evaluate transport infrastructure 
projects.  

Second, we involve several case studies that we consider as representing all transport modes and covering 
different European Union (EU) regions. These cases have been taken from transport infrastructure investment 
projects which are in operation so that we can analyze if the effects on wider economic benefits, namely economic 
growth and competitiveness are relevant issues to these projects. We also underline the importance of regional 
aspects since the effects of growth and competitiveness are variably perceived between the different regions or 
countries. 

We perform a review of a number of tools, ranging from transport network models and social computable general 
equilibrium models used in the practical assessment of transport policy in Europe. We analyze the ex-post model 
results in order to determine if competitiveness and regional growth are taken into account to a large extent by those 
tools and to formulate some improvements.  

Finally we provide some recommendations to the European Commission on making political intervention in order 
to enhance competitiveness of Europe both externally, i.e. in relation to the rest of the world and internally, i.e. 
between its countries and regions. 

2. Issues of Competitiveness: Definition and Determining Factors  

The World Economic Forum has for many years been using the same competitiveness definition in its yearly 
reports on competitiveness at the country level, i.e .the set of institutions, policies, and factors that determine the 
level of productivity of a country (Porter et al., 2007, Schwab & Sala-i-Martín, 2012, p. 4) 

Three main characteristics of this definition are its briefness, its non-inclusion of the consequences of being 
competitive and its closeness to an economists’ interpretation, i.e. in competition, productivity is what decides who 
will gain the upper hand. This is the definition upon which we base our own, with one modification. Even if it looks 
exhaustive, in our view, the first two determinants, namely institutions and policies are subsumed into the third one, 
i.e. “factors” which we consider as a hold-all category. 

In this study we define competitiveness as: the extent to which firms in a particular region can compete with 
those elsewhere. Critical factors for competitiveness are those that determine the level of productivity in a region in 
relation to other regions. 

In this definition, we understand ‘compete with firms elsewhere’ to mean that they “produce goods and services 
that meet the test of international markets”. Other key elements of the definition are firms, region, and productivity. 

Firms and other individual units such as entrepreneurs, employees are key actors of competitiveness. Regions on 
the other hand are not key actors but only a construct. Therefore our definition explicitly reads “firms in a region”.  
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